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Message from the Acting State Executive 
Director 
Brenda Archuleta, Acting State Executive Director, would like to 
remind customers that all Service Centers are currently operating at 
up to 75% office staffing and may accept visitors by appointment 
only.  To make an appointment contact your local service 
center.  Please visit farmers.gov/coronavirus for the latest 
information on Service Center status. 

The FSA is and will continue to offer alternative methods in 
conducting business with the local FSA offices aside from our 
traditional methods of post mail and drop boxes.  Alternative 
methods include, telephonic and virtual appointments.  In addition 
FSA also accepts applications, signatures, documents through 
FAX, e-mail, OneSpan, and BOX. 

Office Closures 

July 5 – All Offices Closed for Independence Day Holiday 

Acreage Certification 

July 15 – Acreage Reporting Deadline for 

• All other crops 
• Perennial Forage (NOT Covered by NAP) 
• Potatoes (All Counties Except Curry, Lea, & Roosevelt 

Counties) 

 

Please note, if your crop is covered by NAP, the final date for reporting any specific crop acreage 
for NAP eligibility is the earlier of the following: 

• the established Acreage Reporting Date for that crop. 
• 15 calendar days before the onset of harvest or grazing of the specific crop acreage being 

reported. 
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• the established normal harvest date for the end of the coverage period. 

Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) 

July 12 CRP Grasslands Signup Begins 

July 23 General CRP Signup Deadline 

August 20 CRP Grasslands Signup Deadline 

Noninsured Crop Assistance Program (NAP) 

NAP Notice of Loss Deadlines: 

• 15 calendar days after the disaster occurrence or date of loss or damage to crop or 
commodity first of when the loss becomes apparent 

• 15 calendar days after the normal harvest date 

 
After Identifying Gaps in Previous Aid, USDA Announces 
‘Pandemic Assistance for Producers’ to Distribute Resources 
More Equitably  
Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack announced that USDA is establishing new programs and efforts 
to bring financial assistance to farmers, ranchers and producers who felt the impact of COVID-19 
market disruptions. The new initiative—USDA Pandemic Assistance for Producers—will reach a 
broader set of producers than in previous COVID-19 aid programs. 

USDA is dedicating at least $6 billion toward the new programs. The Department will also develop 
rules for new programs that will put a greater emphasis on outreach to small and socially 
disadvantaged producers, specialty crop and organic producers, timber harvesters, as well as 
provide support for the food supply chain and producers of renewable fuel, among others. Existing 
programs like the Coronavirus Food Assistance Program (CFAP) will fall within the new initiative 
and, where statutory authority allows, will be refined to better address the needs of producers. 

USDA Pandemic Assistance for Producers was needed, said Vilsack, after a review of previous 
COVID-19 assistance programs targeting farmers identified a number of gaps and disparities in how 
assistance was distributed as well as inadequate outreach to underserved producers and smaller 
and medium operations. 

USDA will reopen sign-up for CFAP 2 for at least 60 days beginning on April 5, 2021. The USDA 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) has committed at least $2.5 million to improve outreach for CFAP 2 
and will establish partnerships with organizations with strong connections to socially disadvantaged 
communities to ensure they are informed and aware of the application process. 

USDA Pandemic Assistance for Producers – 4 Parts  

Part 1: Investing $6 Billion to Expand Help & Assistance to More Producers 

USDA will dedicate at least $6 billion to develop a number of new programs or modify existing 
proposals using discretionary funding from the Consolidated Appropriations Act and other 
coronavirus funding that went unspent by the previous administration. 

Part 2: Adding $500 Million of New Funding to Existing Programs 

USDA expects to begin investing approximately $500 million in expedited assistance through 
several existing programs this spring, with most by April 30. 



Part 3: Carrying Out Formula Payments under CFAP 1, CFAP 2, CFAP AA 

The Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021, enacted December 2020 requires FSA to make certain 
payments to producers according to a mandated formula. USDA is now expediting these provisions 
because there is no discretion involved in interpreting such directives, they are self-enacting. 

• An increase in CFAP 1 payment rates for cattle. Cattle producers with approved CFAP 1 
applications will automatically receive these payments beginning in April. Information on the 
additional payment rates for cattle can be found on farmers.gov/cfap. Eligible producers do 
not need to submit new applications, since payments are based on previously approved 
CFAP 1 application. USDA estimates additional payments of more than $1.1 billion to more 
than 410,000 producers, according to the mandated formula. 

• Additional CFAP assistance of $20 per acre for producers of eligible crops identified as 
CFAP 2 flat-rate or price-trigger crops beginning in April. This includes alfalfa, corn, cotton, 
hemp, peanuts, rice, sorghum, soybeans, sugar beets and wheat, among other crops. FSA 
will automatically issue payments to eligible price trigger and flat-rate crop producers based 
on the eligible acres included on their CFAP 2 applications. Eligible producers do not need 
to submit a new CFAP 2 application. For a list of all eligible row-crops, 
visit farmers.gov/cfap. USDA estimates additional payments of more than $4.5 billion to 
more than 560,000 producers, according to the mandated formula. 

• USDA will finalize routine decisions and minor formula adjustments on applications and 
begin processing payments for certain applications filed as part of the CFAP Additional 
Assistance program in the following categories: 

o Applications filed for pullets and turfgrass sod; 
o A formula correction for row-crop producer applications to allow producers with a 

non-Actual Production History (APH) insurance policy to use 100% of the 2019 
Agriculture Risk Coverage-County Option (ARC-CO) benchmark yield in the 
calculation; 

o Sales commodity applications revised to include insurance indemnities, Noninsured 
Crop Disaster Assistance Program payments, and Wildfire and Hurricane Indemnity 
Program Plus payments, as required by statute; and 

o Additional payments for swine producers and contract growers under CFAP 
Additional Assistance remain on hold and are likely to require modifications to the 
regulation as part of the broader evaluation and future assistance; however, FSA 
will continue to accept applications from interested producers. 

Part 4: Reopening CFAP 2 Sign-Up to Improve Access & Outreach to Underserved Producers 

As noted above, USDA will re-open sign-up for of CFAP 2 for at least 60 days beginning on April 5, 
2021. 

• FSA has committed at least $2.5 million to establish partnerships and direct outreach efforts 
intended to improve outreach for CFAP 2 and will cooperate with grassroots organizations 
with strong connections to socially disadvantaged communities to ensure they are informed 
and aware of the application process. 

Please visit www.farmers.gov  for additional information and announcements under the USDA 
Pandemic Assistance to Producers initiative, which will help to expand and more equitably 
distribute financial assistance to producers and farming operations during the COVID-19 national 
emergency. 

 
FSA Implements Set-Aside Loan Provision for Customers 
Impacted by COVID-19 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will broaden the use of the Disaster Set-Aside (DSA) loan 
provision, normally used in the wake of natural disasters, to allow farmers with USDA farm loans 
who are affected by COVID-19, and are determined eligible, to have their next payment set aside. In 
some cases, FSA may also set aside a second payment for farmers who have already had one 
payment set aside because of a prior designated disaster. 
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FSA direct loan borrowers will receive a letter with the details of the expanded Disaster Set-Aside 
authorities, which includes the possible set-aside of annual operating loans, as well as explanations 
of the additional loan servicing options that are available. To discuss or request a loan payment Set-
Aside, borrowers should call or email the farm loan staff at their local FSA county office. 

The set-aside payment’s due date is moved to the final maturity date of the loan or extended up to 
twelve months in the case of an annual operating loan. Any principal set-aside will continue to 
accrue interest until it is repaid. This aims to improve the borrower’s cashflow in the current 
production cycle. 

FSA previously announced it was relaxing the loan-making process and adding flexibilities for 
servicing direct and guaranteed loans to provide credit to producers in need. Direct loan applicants 
and borrowers are encouraged to contact their local FSA county office to discuss loan making and 
servicing flexibilities and other needs or concerns. Customers participating in FSA’s guaranteed 
loan programs are encouraged to contact their lender. Information on these flexibilities, and office 
contact information, can be found on farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

FSA will be accepting most forms and applications by facsimile or electronic signature.  Some 
services are also available online to customers with an eAuth account, which provides access to the 
farmers.gov portal where producers can view USDA farm loan information and certain program 
applications and payments.  Customers can track payments, report completed practices, request 
conservation assistance and electronically sign documents. Customers who do not already have an 
eAuth account can enroll at farmers.gov/sign-in. 

 
FSA Offers Loan Servicing Options 
There are options for Farm Service Agency (FSA) loan customers during financial stress. If you are 
a borrower who is unable to make payments on a loan, contact your local FSA Farm Loan Manager 
to learn about your options. 

 
Report Banking Changes to FSA 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) program payments are issued electronically into your bank account. In 
order to receive timely payments, you need to notify your FSA servicing office if you close your 
account or if your bank information is changed for any reason (such as your financial institution 
merging or being purchased). Payments can be delayed if FSA is not notified of changes to account 
and bank routing numbers. 

For some programs, payments are not made until the following year. For example, payments for 
crop year 2019 through the Agriculture Risk Coverage and Price Loss Coverage program aren’t 
paid until 2020. If the bank account was closed due to the death of an individual or dissolution of an 
entity or partnership before the payment was issued, please notify your local FSA office as soon as 
possible to claim your payment. 

 
Double-Cropping 
Each year, state committees review and approve or disapprove county committee recommended 
changes or additions to specific combinations of crops. 

Double-cropping is approved when two specific crops have the capability to be planted and carried 
to maturity for the intended use, as reported by the producer, on the same acreage within a crop 
year under normal growing conditions. The specific combination of crops recommended by the 
county committee must be approved by the state committee. 

Double-cropping is approved in New Mexico on a county-by-county basis. Contact your local FSA 
Office for a list of approved double-cropping combinations for your county.  
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A crop following a cover crop terminated according to termination guidelines is approved double 
cropping and these combinations do not have to be approved by the state committee. 

 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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